# Session 4

# Upside Down Kingdom

Matthew 5:1-16

#### Memory Verse

"You are the light of the world. A city situated on a hill cannot be hidden."

- Matthew 5:14, CSB



## Upside Down Kingdom

**THEOLOGICAL THEME:** In this portion of the Sermon on the Mount, Jesus outlined the characteristics His followers should have and taught them how to live using metaphor. Though our lives look very different than Jesus's initial disciples, His teachings still show us how to live rightly.

**CALL TO ACTION:** What is your view of the kingdom of heaven? Do you feel blessed in your affliction? Your hunger? Your mourning? Or do you strive to create a world in which you avoid all of those things? Consider the upside-down kingdom of God and the blessings that far outpace anything we could earn or experience through our own efforts.

American history has some pretty memorable speeches.

Martin Luther King, Jr.'s "I Have A Dream" speech still inspires us today and reminds us of the need for racial equality we saw Jesus model thousands of years ago.

Franklin D. Roosevelt's famous Pearl Harbor Address, also known as the "Day of Infamy" speech, is still remembered for the pivotal moment it marks in American history. It galvanized the American people into action, marking our country's official entry into World War II.

Abraham Lincoln's Gettysburg Address featured a famous line, "Four score and seven years ago," that is still remembered and quoted today.

Though important in their own right, these speeches pale in comparison to Jesus's most famous teaching: the Sermon on the Mount. Jesus's famous sermon still teaches us important truths we will begin studying today.

- Why do you think some speeches throughout history are so memorable?
- What makes the Sermon on the Mount so important, even today?

#### **Session Summary**

Today we are studying some of Jesus's most memorable teaching found in the Sermon on the Mount. In the Beatitudes—Jesus's famous "blessed are" statements—Jesus outlined the characteristics His followers should have—things like humility, and a right understanding of where we stand in comparison to a holy God.

Jesus went on to teach His followers how to live using metaphors. As believers, we are to be "the salt of the earth" (v. 13), improving the world around us in ways only possible with the help of the Lord. The righteousness that the Holy Spirit cultivates in our "salty" lifestyle should be obvious to those around us, shining like a light on a hill for all to see.

- 1. The Beatitudes (Matthew 5:1-12)
- What type of character did Jesus describe in the people He identified as blessed?
- How do these characteristics differ from what the world sees as blessing?

Just before this passage, Matthew described the work of Jesus's ministry (4:23). The impact of His teaching and healing drew large crowds to Him (4:25). Seeing the gathered crowds, Jesus gave His most famous sermon, the Sermon on the Mount. Perhaps the people flocked to Jesus because of His ability to heal them physically

(Matthew recorded that the people brought many sick and afflicted to Him and Jesus healed them in Matthew 4:24), but in the Sermon on the Mount, Jesus would offer spiritual healing.

Matthew's reference to the mountain is meant to remind us of Moses, who ascended Mount Sinai (Exodus 19:3; 24:18; 34:2,4). Just as Moses was God's tool to deliver the people from physical slavery in Egypt, Jesus was sent to deliver the people from slavery to sin. The New Testament consistently presents mankind's relationship with sin as one of slave and master, with freedom coming only from Christ (John 8:34–36).

Jesus's "disciples" (v. 1) extended beyond the twelve we traditionally think of when we hear the word. This refers to the many that chose to follow Jesus, even those who followed just for a time. They would not have all been believers (Judas Iscariot being the best example of this).

Jesus's teaching in the Sermon on the Mount began with the Beatitudes. We use this word to refer to the "blessed are" statements that Jesus made here in this sermon. Let's break them down one-by-one:

"Blessed are the poor in spirit, for the kingdom of heaven is theirs" (v. 3). The "poor in spirit" are those who recognize they are unworthy sinners, dependent on the mercy and grace God so freely gives us.<sup>2</sup> The "poor in spirit" understand that they can't do anything to earn salvation, or God's grace and mercy. In Jesus's day, one could buy citizenship to Rome, but God's is one kingdom you can't buy your way into, with money or good deeds.<sup>3</sup> The "poor in spirit" recognize that they aren't righteous on their own, but only with God's help. We are unworthy sinners in need of a holy God. This is the attitude of those who will enter the kingdom of heaven.

"Blessed are those who mourn, for they will be comforted" (v. 4). This Beatitude points back to Isaiah's that the Messiah would come to "heal the brokenhearted" (Isaiah 61:1) and "comfort all who mourn" (Isaiah 61:2). In Isaiah, the people were broken hearted because their sin had led them straight into exile. Here, Jesus points to those who mourn because of their sin and its consequences. When we are mournful because of our sin, we earnestly seek to repent and change in God's power.<sup>4</sup>

"Blessed are the humble, for they will inherit the earth" (v. 5). Humility is a hallmark of Jesus's ministry. Jesus said He was "lowly and humble in heart" (Matthew 11:29). As Christ followers, we, too, should adopt an attitude of humility. The humble have a correct understanding of their sinful nature and submit to God's authority. An inheritance of this kind is also mentioned in Isaiah 61:7 and Psalm 37:11.<sup>5</sup>

"Blessed are those who hunger and thirst for righteousness, for they will be filled" (v. 6). Christ followers hunger and thirst for personal righteousness. They have a desire to live a righteous life. A desire to live like Christ. This isn't something we can achieve on our own. We will only be filled with righteousness by God's power.

"Blessed are the merciful, for they will be shown mercy" (v. 7). God, "who is rich in mercy" (Ephesians 2:4), extends so much mercy to us. We receive His mercy when we do not get what we deserve. We deserve death for our sins, but instead, He sent Jesus to save us. He forgives us. As we have been shown mercy, we should also show mercy to others (Matthew 18:23-35).

"Blessed are the pure in heart, for they will see God" (v. 8). The pure in heart are devoted to God. Such pureness of heart is an act of God, something that the Holy Spirit works within us on over our lifetimes (progressive sanctification). They will see God at Jesus's return.

"Blessed are the peacemakers, for they will be called sons of God" (v. 9). Jesus is the Prince of Peace. His mission wasn't conflict and revenge, it was restoration and salvation and He taught that we should love our enemies (Luke 6:27-36). Jesus washed Judas's feet at the last supper knowing He would very soon betray Him. Paul would later teach, "If possible, as far as it depends on you, live at peace with everyone" (Romans 12:18). Peacemakers mimic Jesus.

"Blessed are those who are persecuted because of righteousness, for the kingdom of heaven is theirs" (v. 10). Verses 10-12 speak to persecution. The opposition we face in America today looks vastly different than what Jesus's followers faced in the first century, but we face it, nonetheless. When we stand against what culture teaches is "right" and "good," even when we do so in love, we will face opposition. In John 15:18-20, Jesus taught that we should expect persecution. In 2 Timothy 3:12, Paul wrote, "All who want to live a godly life in Christ Jesus will be persecuted."

We can expect to be insulted. We can expect for people to say things about us that aren't true. We can lose relationships or deals or be "canceled" in the eyes of society, but Jesus told us, when these things happen because we are following Him, we should "be glad and rejoice." There is a reward in heaven waiting, and we are in good company.

Application: Which Beatitude ("blessed are" statement) most resonates with or challenges you? Why?

#### 2. The Salt of the Earth (Matthew 5:13)

- What do you know about the characteristics of salt? Why might Jesus have chosen to compare His followers to salt?
- What does it mean for us to be the "salt of the earth"?

Throughout His earthly ministry, Jesus taught in ways His followers could understand, connecting common fixtures in their lives with spiritual concepts. He does this here by comparing His followers to salt. This illustration teaches followers of Jesus how to live.

In the Old Testament, salt was used to purify, as in Exodus 30:35.<sup>7</sup> Salt flavors food. You can use it to preserve food. Salt could even be used to fertilize land.<sup>8</sup> By comparing His followers to salt, Jesus was saying that they should have a positive effect on the world. Just like salt can improve the flavor of food, followers of Jesus can improve communities, environments, and places we go. When we model Jesus and tell others about them so they can come to know Him too, we have a positive effect on them. We extend the blessings God has given us.

Salt is useful, but if it were to suddenly not be salty, it would not serve its purpose anymore. In Jesus's day, salt that had surpassed its usefulness for flavoring or

preserving was used for coating pathways. Being "salty" has a somewhat negative connotation today, but in this case, we want to be salty by living for Jesus in a sinful world.

Application: How are you seeking to live as the "salt of the earth" in your community?

#### 3. A City on a Hill (Matthew 5:14-16)

- In what sense is the church "the light of the world" (v. 14)?
- Why is it important that we "let [our] light shine before others" (v. 16)?

Jesus continued His teaching around right-living by comparing His followers to light.

Isaiah spoke of a similar light in Jesus, the Messiah: "The people walking in darkness have seen a great light; a light has dawned on those living in the land of darkness" (Isaiah 9:2). Before we know Jesus, we are still a slave to our sin and we are living in darkness, but when we follow Jesus, we move into the light.

As Jesus's followers, when we're living as "salt" in our communities, we are being this "light" to others. It shines from the inward righteousness the Holy Spirit cultivates within us.

Our "light" should be obvious and on display. You wouldn't put a lamp under a basket. It would be pointless. No, a lamp should be put somewhere that you, and everyone around you, can benefit from the light that it gives. Further, a lamp isn't usually isolated in the light it casts. It shines all around. In this passage, Jesus is calling us to live similarly, letting our Christian faith and our hearts for Jesus be a clear beacon to those around us.

Note where Jesus said the glory should be given—to God the Father. We don't create our own light. Just as righteousness is something we achieve on our own, God creates the light in us, and it brings glory to Him. Further, this is not done in isolation. We live as a city on a hill with others in the church. This is good news as God calls us to shine our light before others alongside brothers and sisters and not in a way that depends solely on us.



Application: How is our church seeking to shine our light and live as a city on a hill in our community?

#### Conclusion

When we walk with Jesus, seeking to be more Christlike, we bring glory to God. Trying to be righteous on our own will only get us so far. We need God's help to be truly righteous, and when He stokes the fires of righteousness in our hearts (a life-long process), it brings glory to Him.

In our study today, we only covered the first portion of the Sermon on the Mount, but notice all the characteristics Jesus presented, and the metaphors He used point to things that are public. They are things people will notice. Our identity as disciples of Jesus should be obvious.

As we think on what this means for our own lives, consider: Is your faith obvious to those around you?

- Where is Jesus calling you further into the blessing of life following Him?
- How can we seek to live as a city on a hill and a light for others as a group?



### Who is God calling you to shine your light before that they might come to know Him? How will you respond?

#### Memorize

"You are the light of the world. A city situated on a hill cannot be hidden."

- Matthew 5:14, CSB

#### References

<sup>1</sup>Charles L. Quarles, "Matthew," in CSB Study Bible: Notes, ed. Edwin A. Blum and Trevin Wax (Nashville, TN: Holman Bible Publishers, 2017), 1505. <sup>2</sup>Ibid.

<sup>3</sup>Thomas L. Constable, "Notes on Matthew," "https://soniclight.com/tcon/notes/ html/matthew/matthew.htm

<sup>4</sup>Charles L. Quarles, "Matthew," in CSB Study Bible: Notes, ed. Edwin A. Blum and Trevin Wax (Nashville, TN: Holman Bible Publishers, 2017), 1505.

<sup>5</sup>Ibid.

<sup>6</sup>Ibid.

<sup>7</sup>Charles L. Quarles, "Matthew," in CSB Study Bible: Notes, ed. Edwin A. Blum and Trevin Wax (Nashville, TN: Holman Bible Publishers, 2017), 1506.

8Ibid.

<sup>9</sup>Ibid.